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               Epsom Garden Society: December 2020 

               Newsletter:  Margaret Haslam 01372 724138, 3 Elm Grove Epsom KT18 7LZ

                Membership Secretary and Newsletter Distribution: Steve Roebuck  0208 394 2168

                Shows & Meetings Secretary: Cathy Flitter 07821 277708

Dear Member, if you have any news or garden related small ads that you would like to be included in the Newsletter, please phone me, 01372 724138, or email me, margarethaslam6@gmail.com
Usually by now we would have held our AGM, but as we are unable to get together, committee members have written reports so you can see what we have been doing. Also, welcome to Isabella Glanville-Taylor, who has offered to be our new Chairman.
Cathy Flitter, our talks organiser, writes: This has to have been the most challenging year for organising monthly meetings! I started out the year with a very full calendar of talented speakers plus most of 2021 organised as well. Unfortunately this dreadful virus meant that everything had to be completely reorganised and educated many of us in the ways of ‘on-line’ and ‘zoom’ which I suspect would never have happened otherwise.

March began quite traditionally with an excellent presentation by returning speaker, Simon Horrill. For this talk, our one time star of the Royal Ballet showed us how to make use of objects/junk to make our gardens truly unique and places of beauty. Personally I found this useful as a great distraction during ‘lockdown 1.0’. Outdoor cushions were fashioned out of old duvets, plant supports and bird feeders likewise were challenges met with the contents of my shed and garage! I even found myself making far greater and better use of my compost bins. This was a lovely reminder of what can be done at little or no cost and, looking at the films on Gardeners World, Simon was definitely ‘leading the way’!

After this, lockdown hit, and the remainder of this years' meetings were cancelled. However, we started to make use of technology and April and May were filled with a thoroughly enjoyable ‘lockdown photography competition’. The categories were ‘Beautiful Lockdown, Work in Progress and Reduce, Recycle, Reuse. Despite some stunning pictures in the Beautiful Lockdown category and some really clever recycling ideas; this was ultimately won by Susie White for her ‘work in progress’ humorous picture of her husband head-first in a water butt! A voucher from Old Moat Garden Centre was her reward.

This was then followed by a number of Zoom meetings from July onwards, which have been well attended and forced many of us to deal with the technology to enjoy. My thanks to the more knowledgeable members amongst us, who have talked myself and the speakers through. July, again with Simon’s assistance, had a fascinating presentation by Olivia Kirk (Chelsea Gold medallist) on the subject of ‘Low Allergen Gardens’. Dr Terry Smale (kindly donating his fee to a charity in South Africa) gave us a talk on Success with Succulents and later in the month Peter Thurman (again a Chelsea medallist) discussed the use of trees, not only in the garden but also their use in preventing climate change. Last month Andrew Wilson talked about how to design and build a Chelsea Garden. Hugely entertaining and informative, whilst convincing most of us that this was not something we ever wanted to  try!!

on 16th November we enjoyed a talk by Jim Arbury, a specialist from Wisley, on pruning fruit trees and bushes and on 7th December there will be an extra special Christmas presentation by Alison Gillot, who will be showing us how to make our own Christmas wreaths and table decorations, given that lockdown 2.0 is likely to prevent visits to shops and garden centres. This will also have a raffle to win the finished designs, so please do attend if you can.

Given that next year, at present, doesn’t look too promising when it comes to face to face meetings, certainly for the first half of the year, I am grateful to the committee for their assistance in finding speakers prepared to give more on-line presentations. Look out for a unique talk on how to draw plants and flowers in January and many more exciting and interesting talks to come. I am very much hoping that, as 2021 progresses that we will be able to move to a mix of online and in person meetings and do appreciate that ‘Zoom’ hasn’t gone down well with all of our members. However, this has given us the opportunity to access speakers from further afield and perhaps have a more diverse spread of topics, which we might not have been able to provide for our members in the past. I very much hope that we will continue to receive your support in the months to come.
Steve Roebuck, our Membership Secretary, writes: Despite the lockdown in March just at the time we would normally be collecting subs, with a combination of email and our stalwart road reps, [once the rules allowed] we still managed to collect subs and distribute membership cards to 354 members. This was a fantastic achievement when many similar societies are struggling to retain their members. Unfortunately 27 members resigned [about the same as a normal year] and we did not manage to contact a further 16. However we managed to recruit 10 new members despite the lack of shows or physical meetings. Also, several of our members kindly made a donation with their normal sub.

We are distributing our newsletter by email to all except 100 members. They still receive a paper copy via their road rep, but this might prove difficult if further Covid restrictions are imposed or if a road rep is unable to deliver, so we are keen to switch more to email. We keep our website up-to-date with news of zoom meetings and other information. https:/e-voice.org.uk/epsomgardensociety/ 
Cathy Flitter, our Show Secretary writes: It has to be said that when asked to provide a report on the Shows for this year, it was very tempting to provide a blank sheet! Disappointingly we haven’t been able to hold any of our shows this year and, as things stand, it is unlikely that we will be able to safely put on at least the Spring Show 2021 either. However, I have decided that I will focus on the many bright spots, rather than dwell on what has been a tremendously difficult year for everyone.

Firstly, we started off in February this year with a somewhat impromptu meeting called ‘Have a go at a Show’! In spite of considerable nerves and the conviction that we would be sitting there in solitary splendour, I was delighted with the turnout that wasn’t entirely comprised of experienced exhibitors either! Excellent talks and crib sheets were provided by award winning members of the society, including our President, Alan Moody, Flower arranger supremo Audrey Simpson (with excellent assistance from Joan Mills), expert cook and crafter Margaret Haslam, our new Chair Isabella gave us some really interesting hints on what a photography judge would look for and Margaret Angus’s anecdotes on Mrs Blackbirds’ love of blueberries together with field mice and their melon addiction kept us all smiling! Not only did we have a lovely evening, but a lot of enthusiasm and promises to enter the Spring Show that never was! By April it was sadly apparent that we were not going to be able to safely put on our  Shows this year at all. However, St Martin’s Junior school were enormously supportive, despite the enormous stress both staff and pupils were clearly under and they generously refunded the entirety of our fees for this year. They have also very kindly agreed to a somewhat ‘ad hoc’ arrangement for 2021. My thanks to Pam, our Treasurer for the efficient way she has dealt with monies coming and going in rather random fashion!

The biggest ‘bright spot’ on the horizon is my ‘Grand Summer Show’, provisionally booked for 17th July 2021. Whilst I was hugely disappointed to be the person to cancel Shows for the first time in many years, I came to the decision that, given the shortage of committee members (we lose three in November), plus the likelihood of further lockdowns and the subsequent lack of volunteers, that our Spring show would have to be cancelled. However, I have booked both school halls for July and am very hopeful that we will be able to hold a really special and rather larger Show including many elements of the Spring and Autumn and a few surprises too. If any members would like to get involved, please do let me know. Help of all varieties will be hugely welcomed. To close, may I thank the many Society members who have supported me this year. It has not been easy and at times almost impossible. However, I look forward to a fresh start next year and maybe some new members joining our committee as we move forward. 
Pam Davis, our Treasurer, writes: It has been a difficult year for the Society but the committee forged ahead with our usual Plans, only to have to cancel all of them. Money paid out in 2020 was for memberships of various societies which we are affiliated to, printing of our annual schedule and memberships cards. We also have had various zoom meetings with interesting speakers, with the society covering these costs. We have been fortunate to retain most of our members who have happily paid their

annual subscriptions. We also had an income from our advertising supporters and the two shows we held in 2019. The annual accounts have been verified by an independent accountant (Julian Flitter) and I attach a copy. Funds have not changed greatly due to Covid-19 preventing us from performing our monthly meetings and shows. I am hoping we all have a better year in 2021.
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Dobies seed company have organised a special discount offer for members of Garden societies, 40% off catalogue prices for seeds and 10% off prices for other items. If you would like to take advantage of this you need to add the special discount code to your order, it is XXXXXX and only for members of our Society. I have asked them to send me some catalogues for people who would prefer a paper copy, and some order forms with the discount number already printed on them. Phone me, Margaret, 01372 724138, and I will whizz one round to you. Otherwise just look on the internet to choose your seeds and include the code with your order and the discount will be applied automatically. The seeds are delivered to you, and you can order as many times as you need, with the discount, up until next September, when the code will change.            
John Lucking has been organising activities for the Open Garden Group all through this beautiful summer. At first he co-ordinated photos of members gardens and emailed them out, and then a restrictions lifted a bit we were able to actually visit gardens and so enjoyed talking to each other [from a suitable distance!] I really found it a sanity preserver!
Our Society has been approached by BID, which is a business-led and business-funded body formed to improve a defined commercial area. They are trying to maintain vibrancy and footfall in Epsom to make the town a welcoming and pleasant place for shoppers and workers. They intend to install large planters with under-planted bay trees in the Upper High Street, new barrier boxes at the junction of Upper High Street and East Street and other planting opportunities that the budget would allow for. Possibly some street trees too. They are particularly keen to use plants that would encourage wild-life. 

Maybe Epsom could enter the National Town in Bloom scheme. 

This scheme requires a wide community effort with input from different age groups, schools and community groups and will need lots of work to do it properly.

BID wonders if Epsom Garden Society would like to be involved, and if they are happy to do lots of support work.

The Committee don't feel that they can take this on, now that their numbers are so few, but if any members would like to get involved please contact Karen Pengelly, BID Manager, 01372 878524, www.goepsom.com.
Best wishes Margaret

Here’s a quiz (courtesy of Cambridge Live website) to keep you busy; no on-line cheating! Answers next month.
1. How can you tell the age of a tree?

2. Which plant takes its name from the Italian phrase for beautiful women?

3. Which grain is used to make semolina?

4. Which television presenter and gardener owns a garden in Herefordshire called Longmeadow?

5. Which garden in the Cotswolds is notable for its miles of sculptured hedges?

6. Which plant, widespread in Britain, if touched causes a serious chemical reaction which makes skin hypersensitive to ultraviolet light?

7. Which kings lived at Kew Palace at Kew Gardens?

8. Which garden plant in the 17th century was exchanged as a form of currency?

9. What is the art of cutting shrubs into ornamental shapes called?

10. Often called England's greatest gardener, what is Capability Brown's given first name?

11. Soil can be acidic, alkaline or what?

12. The spice, saffron, comes from which flower?

13. Where is the biggest tree in the world, giant sequoia, found?  

14. What fruit hit, or more likely fell, near Isaac Newton and helped him develop the law of gravity?

15. I am a woody stemmed plant, usually branched near the base and lacking a single trunk....what am I? 

16. On which continent did broccoli originate?

17.  What herb beginning with ‘A’ has soothing properties? 

18. Roughly, how many varieties of avocado are there? 5, 50, 500 or 5,000?

19. What vitamin is most prevalent in a lime?

20. True or false? Chelsea is Britain’s largest flower show.

21. What type of goldfish are often found in decorative garden ponds? 

22. How many fountain-type statuaries are there in the Versailles gardens? 4, 40, or 11? 

23. For how long can seeds remain dormant? Months, a few days, years or one season? 

24. How long does it take to produce asparagus the first time you plant it?

25. What is the definition of a deciduous tree?

26. In what season should you plant daffodil bulbs?

27. Which of these is NOT a winter crop? Cabbage, leek, parsnip or tomato? 

28. What is another more common name for an Alligator Pear?

29. In the summer how many trees line the Orangerie at Versailles? 476, 1,055 or 835?

30. The love apple is the original name for what?

